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June 1, 2005

The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E 

Dear Councilmember Phillips
I am transmitting for your review and approval the proposed 2nd Quarter Omnibus Capital Improvement Project (CIP) ordinance.  The net budget authority request in this ordinance is $62,516,584 involving project budget authority in 17 capital funds.    
2nd Quarter Omnibus Items

Conservation Futures Sub-fund (Fund 3151) - $0

315163 – Issaquah/Carey/Holder Confluence - $30,163

This request appropriates funds to acquire development rights and riparian corridor at the confluence of Issaquah, Carey, and Holder creeks.  The funds come from those remaining in a similar project with a slightly different scope (315126 – Holder Creek).  This is a high priority for WRIA 8 salmon protection and the Conservation Futures Citizen Overview Committee has reviewed and approved transfer of these funds from project 315126.  This action allows completion of the purchase by June. 

315126 – Holder/Issaquah Creek – ($30,163)

This request disappropriates funds to acquire development rights and riparian corridor at the confluence of Issaquah, Carey, and Holder creeks.  The request transfers funds to a project with a similar project with a slightly different scope (315163 Issaquah/Carey/Holder Creek Confluence).  The Conservation Futures Citizen Overview Committee has reviewed and approved transfer of these funds.  

Parks, Recreation and Open Space (Fund 3160) - $2,423,108

316557 - Regional Event Site - $950,000

This project provides funding for improvements within Marymoor Park to provide a facility that will accommodate a large variety of regional events.  Parks has been approached by numerous promoters with opportunities to hold different types of regional events to include Cirque du Soleil, Austin City Nights, Crafts Market, etc.

316558 - Regional Environmental Education - $250,000

This project will provide funding for partnerships between local jurisdictions and King County for projects that result in environmental and interpretive education opportunities with regional appeal.  

316314 - Opportunity Fund Project - $500,000

The supplemental request provides funding for the following: 1) Outdoor movies at Marymoor - agreement in place with partner and sponsor of summer series.  2)  Parking machine installation regional park sites.  3)  Installation of Wi-Fi at park sites.  4) Camping Improvements along scenic vistas. 5) Opportunities as they arise. 

316969 - Soos Creek Trail (Phase 3a, b) - $608,108

The project adds two additional segments to the trail, consistent with the Regional Trails Plan.  The costs are higher than normal trails because these additional segments are traversing wetlands, slopes and buffers and only have a 20 foot wide construction area to build the deck from.  Cost estimate ranges from $300K for one section to $3 million for remainder of trail.

316401 - Marymoor Maintenance Facility - $115,000

This appropriation supplements an existing project and fully funds the current design which is subject to change due to outstanding issues with obtaining water main extension into the park.  The design changes resulted in two smaller buildings versus one large site.  This project will result in a long awaited efficiency in that staff will have a central base for operations.  
Surface & Storm Water Management Construction (Fund 3180) - $1,400,174

047112 – Flood Hazard Mitigation - $1,400,174
The supplemental request supports the Arcadia Flood buyout of a single residential home that is located in the floodway and the severe channel migration zone of the Cedar River and is at risk of extensive and frequent flooding and flood damage.  

The supplemental request also includes funding for the acquisition of eight homes, comprising the entire Rainbow Bend neighborhood.  The homes are located in both the floodway and the channel migration zone of the Cedar River which has been identified as a "repetitive loss" area.
Housing Opportunity Acquisition (Fund 3220) - $1,132,583

322200 – Housing Projects - $1,132,583

The supplemental request provides additional appropriation authority in response to the additional revenues received by HOF after their 2004 books were closed.  HOF trues out their revenues and need the expenditure authority to match the excess revenues they received in the previous year.

SWM CIP NON-BOND SUB-FUND (Fund 3292) - $655,000

0A0108 – KCD Pass-through – WRIA 8 Projects - $100,000
King Conservation District has awarded WLRD funds for this project.  The work is planned for this year and the supporting appropriation authority is required.  
0A0109 – KCD Pass-through – WRIA 9 Projects - $120,000

King Conservation District has awarded WLRD funds for this project.  The work is planned for this year and the supporting appropriation authority is required.  

0K1881 – Taylor Creek - $435,000

The County is finalizing an agreement with the Washington State Department of Transportation (WSDOT) for restoration of Taylor Creek as part of a mitigation requirement.  The salmon bearing creek is being restored from a roadside ditch to a natural stream channel.  This request appropriates authority for King County WLRD to design, permit, build and monitor a habitat restoration project for WSDOT at the Taylor Creek habitat restoration site using funds provided by WSDOT.
96 Tech System Bond Sub-fund (Fund 3434) - $558

3434 FC - Tech Bond Finance Rate Charges - $558

The project provides the appropriation authority to cover the finance rate charges to capital funds that were omitted from the 2005 Adopted Budget.

96 Tech System Bond Sub-fund (Fund 3435) - $1,113

343599 - Tech Bond Finance Rate Charges - $1,113

The project provides the appropriation authority to cover the finance rate charges to capital funds that were omitted from the 2005 Adopted Budget.
Parks Facilities Rehabilitation (Fund 3490) - $3,113,649
349502 - Aquatic Center New Revenue and Efficiency Improvements - $450,000

The project provides a variety of revenue generating improvements to the facility as well as mechanical improvements to reduce utility costs at the King County Aquatics Center (KCAC).  Revenue improvements would include a work out facility, the conversion of underused meeting room space for pool parties, etc.  Efficiency projects include deck level heat recovery, and HVAC improvements.   

349558 - Park Entry Enhancement - $150,000
The project provides for signage at entry and exit points to all regional trails, and entry signs at regional park facilities.  The project also provides for planting improvements at park entries and improvements to improve aesthetics within the parks.

349559 - Transfer Partnership Incentives - $1,000,000
The project provides funds for park improvements to cities or others taking significant park assets and the associated maintenance obligations via transfers.  The projects may address either improvements to existing facilities or developing new facilities.
349092 - Small Contract - $300,000

This is an ongoing project that addresses emergency fixes and high priority improvements of small capital projects.  Projects include installation of boiler stack at the Renton Pool, furnishing/fixtures at camping areas, and revegetation at Taylor-Mountain.
349560 - Snoqualmie Valley Trail - $841,892
The project will replace portion of Snoqualmie Valley Trail washed out in March 2005.  The Trail is currently closed due to a large section of approximately 140 feet wide by 60 feet deep, having been eroded by a large upland pond that failed and fully drained downhill.

349561 - Evergreen Pool and Lighting - $371,757
The project will replace a leaking and deteriorated roof; and address unsafe lighting condition by amending the existing system with additional fixtures.  The preservation of an asset may make this site more appealing for transfer to acity or other third party.

King County Open Space (Fund 3522) - $0

355258 - Dandy Lake - $150,000

This supplemental request provides the funding necessary to make an offer to purchase 41 acres at Dandy Lake.  

352341 - Icy Creek – ($150,000)

In a reprioritization of acquisition budget authority the cancellation of a portion of the Icy Creek acquisition budget authority makes resources available for the Dandy Lake acquisition.
Open Space Redmond Projects Sub-fund (Fund 3556) - $0
355601 - Bear Evans Creek Trail - $117,887
The supplemental request will provide the necessary funding for the construction contract to complete the trails this summer.

355602 – East Lake Sammamish Valley Trail – ($117,887)

The City of Redmond  has requested a transfer of funds from the East Lake Sammamish Valley Trail to the Bear Evans Creek Trail project.  Both projects are City of Redmond projects.  The transfer will provide the necessary funding for the construction contract to complete trails this summer.

Public Transportation Construction – Unrestricted (Fund 3641) - $44,400,000 
Breda Trolley Conversion - $6,500,000
An estimated $6.5 million of additional budget authority for the Breda Conversion Project (A00480) is necessary to make changes to the electric trolley overhead power system to maintain post-conversion schedule reliability.  This budget authority will be used to upgrade the conductors and overhead wire system along a 6-mile stretch of the existing electric trolley system.  Despite this increase, the total conversion cost of $12 million is significantly lower than the $60-70 million cost that would have been required to purchase up to 60 new articulated trolley buses. 

The adopted Capital Improvement Program (CIP) for the Transit Division includes a project to convert up to 60 of the recently retired Dual-Powered Breda Coaches (Bredas) to operate solely in electric trolley mode.   

This project was first included in the CIP in 2003 as a cost-effective opportunity to replace Metro’s aging, high maintenance articulated trolley fleet.  A key consideration at the time was that the estimated cost for new articulated trolley buses was approximately $1.2 million per vehicle.  Metro Transit staff had just successfully completed a remanufacturing process for the standard trolley coaches that resulted in substantial cost savings compared to the cost of purchasing new vehicles. 

The first step in the process, completed in 2003, was to determine the feasibility of converting the Bredas to electric-only mode.  Metro Transit’s Vehicle Maintenance group completed an engineering assessment and developed a prototype vehicle.  Even though many of the diesel drive-train components were worn out, the electric drives are still in good operational order.  Initial testing of the prototype showed that the conversion would work.  Additional appropriation authority was obtained in 2004 and 2005 to convert the vehicles at an average cost of approximately $90,000/vehicle.  This effort would also enable Metro Transit to slightly expand the size of the articulated trolley fleet to accommodate service growth.   

Following the testing of the prototype vehicle, electrical tests were undertaken to evaluate the impact that this change in fleet would have on the trolley overhead power system.  

Converted Bredas were tested to identify their electrical power requirements.  The prototype Breda bus has different electrical power and performance characteristics than the 20-year old articulated electric trolleys Metro currently operates.  As part of the conversion process, the diesel engine and fuel tanks will be removed and changes will be made to the brakes and heaters to reduce power consumption.  Despite these changes, testing showed that the electric power consumption was still higher than the existing coaches when pulling away from bus stops, particularly on hills.   

To determine the effect that that increased consumption will have on the trolley overhead system, the Transit Division worked with a local consultant (LTK) to develop a model of the trolley power network.  This model network included details of the fleet’s power demands, updated route information, bus zone locations, and the grades of streets and frequencies of the trolley service.  The analysis concluded that in certain areas of the University District, Montlake and along NE 45th Street, up to 40 coaches per month could experience significant service delays due to voltage drops unless changes were made to lower the power demand or increase supply.  Metro Transit staff and the consultant began to evaluate alternatives to mitigate these impacts on system reliability.  These alternatives and the results of the evaluation included:  

· Modifying the power consumption of the vehicles (heaters, lighting, etc.).  Changes were incorporated in the conversion process, but were not sufficient to fully mitigate the problem.  

· Installing additional power substations in affected neighborhoods.  Additional substations can be difficult to site and expensive to purchase and install.    

· Upgrading the conductors and overhead wire to improve the voltage that could be carried on the line.  

The conductor and overhead wire upgrade was determined to be the most feasible and lowest cost alternative to mitigate the problem.     

Grant Funded Small Capital Projects - $250,000

The proposed budget authority facilitates expenditures made possible by the receipt of two grants awarded to Transit.  A $100,000 Urban Area Security Initiative (UASI) grant is available to purchase portable lighting units to provide back-up lighting for emergency situations in and out of the downtown transit tunnel.  A $150,000 Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) grant has been awarded to purchase mechanisms to clean bus fuel systems
Radio and AVL Replacement Project - $37,650,000
A request to move $37,650,000 of planned budget authority from 2006 to 2005.  This budget authority will make possible the contractual commitment to proceed with Transit’s Radio Replacement Project (#A00453) in order to keep the project proceeding on schedule for a 2008 implementation.  Proposals are currently under review and it may be that vendor negotiations and a contract award can be completed by August 31, 2005.  Two vendor proposals are currently being evaluated in a confidential process that is standard for the County’s negotiated procurements.  Preliminary pricing information indicates that the final vendor contract for the Baseline Transit Radio System should be significantly lower than earlier consultant-engineering estimates, due primarily to the fact that the vendors have each proposed different technical solutions to those initially developed by Macro Corporation (Transit’s technical consultant).  One of the primary differences between the consultant estimates and the vendor proposals are the number of sites required to provide the required radio coverage.  

In addition to funds for the vendor contract, Transit is requesting appropriation of $500,000 for site design work.  The vendor proposals identify a number of potential radio sites and specific site evaluation can begin as soon as the vendor selection is completed.  These funds will be used to finalize site leases, develop detailed construction and site modification plans, obtain required permits and start work on the required site modifications to accommodate transit radio equipment.  Timely construction of the radio transmission sites is critical to keeping the project on schedule.  Funds for this project are included in Transit’s financial plan.   

Environmental Resource (Fund 3672) - $220,000

367200 - Tacoma Pipeline Mitigation - $220,000

The proposed spending authority request is for several projects which include $50,000 for Auburn Narrows, $100,000 for Bass/Beaver/Dandy Lake complex acquisition, $50,000 for Big Spring Creek Acquisition, and $20,000 for Riparian Restoration project. 

REET I (Fund 3681) - $2,608,108
368116 - REET I Transfer to 3160 - $1,858,108

The project provides partial revenue support for the Parks projects described above in Fund 3160.
368149 - REET I Transfer to 3490 - $750,000

The project provides partial revenue support for the Park projects described above in Fund 3490.

REET II (Fund 3682) - $2,928,649
368216 - REET II Transfer to 3160 - $565,000
The project provides the revenue support for the Park projects described above in Fund 3160.

368249 - REET II Transfer to 3490 - $2,363,649

The project provides the revenue support for the Park projects described above in Fund 3490.

OIRM Capital Projects (Fund 3771) – ($1,012,491)
377143 - Benefits Health Information Project – ($2,080,521)

The project has been re-scoped and the change has been reflected in BHIP Business Case submitted to Council in April.  The BHIP is a technology project that will facilitate implementation of new, more complex health benefits package and services beginning on January 1, 2007.  This project will automate the current paper-based open enrollment process and develop a Web portal for health education and disease management programs.  The project scope has been refined as agreement on the elements of the new health benefits package has been reached, and the technology approach has been defined.  

377166 - Web Based, Criteria Based, Dispatch Guidelines - IT Project - $268,900

The EMS Division of Public Health developed the King County Criteria Based Dispatch (CBD) Guidelines in 1990.  This written document is a tool used by 911 dispatchers when callers request emergency medical assistance.  In the King County EMS system, it is the 911 dispatcher that decides resource allocation.  The CBD Guidelines provide medical triage (sorting) criteria to help the dispatcher decide whether to 1) send a medic unit, 2) send a fire department aid unit alone, or 3) refer the caller to a consulting nurse.

This project will create a web-based version of the current paper-based dispatch criteria.  The web version will be piloted within one of the four existing dispatch centers.

377167 - Veterans Information System - IT Project - $349,130

The current veteran’s database was designed 10 years ago for an environment significantly different from today.  It has limited functionality to meet the current and future business requirements of the Veterans Program including an inability to generate reports with basic client demographic information.  Nor does the existing database provide data on homeless veterans as is required by the Homeless Management Information System (HMIS) and Safe Harbors to qualify for future federal funding targeted at ending homelessness. 

The proposed Veterans Information System (VIS) will collect data on eligible veterans and their dependents who receive services from the King County Veterans Program.  Data collected will include: statistical and demographic information, type of services provided, case management data, and information on homeless veterans for reporting to HMIS and Safe Harbors.  Development of the VIS comprehensive database will: 1) allow for information collection and processing, 2) promote coordination with Safe Harbors in order to implement a case management model for the homeless in 2007, and 3) meet the requirements for future federal funding.

377168 – Alternative Workstation Replacement - $295,000
The County has struggled to find appropriate resources to replace aging workstations.  New technologies are maturing that can allow for replacement of standard desktop PCs with the same functionality but at a lower cost.  The scope of work requested to be funded will be to develop a business case and replace workstations for 2 work groups [approximately 50 staff in each].  A project manager will be hired to manage the work.  The work will begin as soon as funds are available and will involve the following:

· A business case will be developed outlining savings opportunities. 

· Develop a road map and work plan for deploying alternative workstation replacement technology. 

· Provide advice to agencies and identify budget requirements for implementing alternative workstation replacement technologies.

· Two work group deployments of up to 50 users in each work group.
377169 – KCPAN Expansion - $155,000

Local governments have been actively working to build wireless networks as an added public service.  King County recently installed a pilot wireless network known as the King County Public Access Network (KCPAN).  The County has received significant favorable feedback from the public from the pilot sites.  The scope of work will be to develop a work plan for expanding the KCPAN beyond the pilot stage.  The scope of work will also include the build-out at high priority sites identified in the work plan that will consider costs and benefits.  Included in the potential benefits are opportunities to leverage technology to improve public safety and transit services.  Budget for additional sites will be included in the 2006 proposed budget.

· Develop a work plan;
· Develop criteria for selecting suitable facilities;
· Establish minimum coverage guidelines;
· Validate assumption on leveraging use of existing network resources;
· Identify and research maintenance and support issues;
· Develop or acquire resources to execute build-out in a phased approach at high priority sites;
· Implement operational and maintenance support.

Farmland & Open Space Acquisition (Fund 3840) - $70,000

384001 - Meth House Clean-up - $70,000

A recent property acquisition by WLRD contains a meth lab in a house on the property.  State law requires clean-up or demolition by the owner.  These funds will allow WLRD to carry out the demolition.  There are plans to sell the property and retain the development rights under the Farmlands Preservation Program.  The net proceeds from the sale will fund the request.

Building Repair and Replacement (Fund 3951) - $4,576,133
395552 - 2005 DYS Security Enhancement - $145,351
The supplemental request is in response to a court order that requires a specific level of security at the site, which is currently out of compliance.  The intent of project is bringing this facility up to the same standard of security as that at the RJC and King County Courthouse.  In particular, the project includes the creation of a sally port for after hours entry into the detention wing of the facility; installation of cameras, satellite intercoms, gate and door locks, and the associated carpentry.  The second component of the project includes the sealing of 8 perimeter doors that are not needed for legal emergency egress and the installation of egress controls (cameras, time delay locks, etc.) on 4 others.  The project also includes the installation of a heavy mesh wiring over approximately 70 windows that are open now for access to fresh air.  The Alder Wing does not have a modern HVAC system and the windows are located outside a partial perimeter fence that is accessible by the public.

395553 - 2005 Security Equipment Replacement - $124,399
The project provides for the replacement of 4 Multizone Mags (people screeners) for Shoreline, Redmond and Issaquah District Courts and the Youth Service Center at Alder.  The current machines at these facilities are approximately 10 years old and have started to show their age with continued breakdowns.  The project also calls for the replacement of two x-ray machines, one at the RJC and one at the YSC.  The project will further add an x-ray machine on the loading dock at the Youth Service Center which is similar to the dock operations at the King County Courthouse and the RJC.

395554 - District Court Facility Master Plan - $266,500
This appropriation request will fund 2005 costs to complete the District Court Facilities Master Plan (FMP), as recommended in the recently approved District Court Operational Master Plan (OMP).  Costs for 2006 will be included in the department’s proposed 2006 budget.  The FMP will make recommendations regarding District Court facilities.  Sites could be consolidated, expanded, improved, sold, purchased or leased, depending on the facilities needs identified in the District Court Operational Plan (OMP).  In addition to determining facilities needs for the District Court, the FMP will have ripple-effects on other agencies occupying the facilities considered in this FMP.  To the extent that such facilities interdependencies exist, operational and facilities needs of other agencies will also be evaluated.  

395545 - Pedestrian Tunnel Design - $3,725,000

This is the second supplemental request for the project.  The previous appropriation provided funding for design.  This portion of the project will provide pedestrian access between the New County Office Building (NCOB) and the Concourse Entry of the new Goat Hill Parking Garage.  This connection will allow for secure, underground access to other buildings in the Courthouse Complex - the King County Administration Building and the King County Courthouse.
395555 - Cedar Hills Capital Project - $165,558

King County, together with King County Housing Authority and the YWCA, has begun actively exploring the feasibility of redeveloping the former Cedar Hills Alcohol Treatment Center site, in Maple Valley. 

King County Housing Authority (KCHA) has provided information regarding the existing physical plant and a detailed request outlining specific emergency repairs and services needed to preserve and protect the existing campus facilities, and forestall deterioration of valuable infrastructure necessary for the economical re-commissioning of the site.

The Facilities Management Division has identified two critical projects for immediate implementation. 

The first recommendation/request is for the owner to repair service and reactivate the existing campus heating plant, to control temperature and humidity in the campus buildings to prevent damage to the interior spaces.  Detailed cost estimates indicate the project will cost $70,328 including installation of a propane tank.

The second recommendation is for the owner to implement abatement and demolition work on, and in, selected buildings, to remove asbestos materials, water damaged wallboard and insulation, and to repair gutters, roofs and drainage systems to eliminate leaks and water intrusions into the campus buildings.  Detailed cost estimates indicate the project will cost $85,330.
395556 – Hazardous Materials Survey - $159,225
The project provides for the cost of performing hazardous materials surveys in County owned facilities.  This project is initiated as a result of PCB spills at the Surrey Downs Complex and discussions with the Federal EPA.

If you have any questions regarding this request, please contact Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget at (206) 296-3434.

I certify that funds are available.

Sincerely,
Ron Sims
King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Scott White, Chief of Staff



 Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




 Rebecha Cusack, Lead Staff, BFM Committee




 Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council

Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget

Debora Gay, Deputy Director, Office of Management and Budget

Pam Bissonnette, Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP)
Bob Burns, Deputy Director, DNRP
John Bodoia, Chief Financial Officer, DNRP 
Kevin Brown, Capital Projects Supervisor, DNRP

Tom Koney, Assistant Division Director, DNRP 


Steve Oien, Finance and Administration Services Manager, WLRD


Paul Tanaka, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive Services (DES)

Kathy Brown, Division Director, Facilities Management Division (FMD), DES
Kathy Pravitz, Business & Finance Officer, FMD, DES
Victoria Leland, Business & Finance Officer, FMD, DES

David Martinez, Chief Information Officer, Office of Information Resource Management

Dana Spencer, Finance Manager, Office of Information Resource Management


Jackie MacLean, Director, Department of Community and Human Services (DCHS)


Marty Lindley, Finance Director, DCHS
Harold Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation (DOT)

Kevin Desmond, General Manager, DOT
Jim Jacobson, Deputy General Manager, Metro-Transit Division, DOT

Jill Krecklow, Finance and Administrative Services Manager, Metro-Transit DOT


